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3/13/23

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                    March 13, 2024
PRESENT:  Mike Weaver, Mayor Mike Sharkey(Zoom), Ted Nadobny, Mark Beran, Ken
Thomas, Kelly Gillispie, Fred Arbogast and Terrence Blomquist
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Erica Rearich; Richard Buchanan; Kim Butcher (Zoom);  Keith Hunnings, Zoning Officer; Todd Zeigler, Shrewsbury Township Manager, Stan Walters, EMA; 
Stephen Mayoryk and Fritz Wede, Junior Council Persons
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:03 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with Council President Beran presiding.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Steven King, 36 Northbrook Lane, was present regarding Northbrook Lane.  The Traffic Calming Committee recommended that a traffic study be done to eliminate parking on the east side of the street and that a fog line be painted eight feet from the curb on the west side of the street to allow for parking.  The Committee recommended that a line be painted slightly off center starting at Brook Meadow Circle to Plank Road with delineators placed periodically to channel the traffic.  Each travel lane will be 11 feet wide, stop bars will be painted where needed and additional thermal plastic 25 mph speed limits will be painted on the roadway.  Sight triangle studies will be done at the Brook Meadow Circle and Fawn Drive intersections.  

F. Arbogast moved to have a traffic study done to see if parking can be eliminated on the east side of the street; paint a fog line eight feet from the curb on the west side of the street to allow for parking and then to paint a line slightly off center with delineators to be placed in the street. Clear sight triangles should be obtained along with placement of additional delineators, thermal plastic street markings and stop bars at a cost not to exceed $3,500.00.
T. Blomquist seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

The next step is for the residents of Northbrook Lane to be invited to the next Traffic Calming Committee meeting which would be on April 1 for them to hear and vote on the proposal that requires a two-thirds approval to proceed.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the February 14 meeting were approved by unanimous consent by those who were at the meeting.
APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES

K. Thomas moved to approve the expenditures for February as presented by the Secretary: General check numbers 5343 thru 5390 for a total of $146,970.96; Water check number 2393 thru 2402 totaling $49,329.54; Sewer check numbers 2113 thru 2117 totaling $3,300.57; Highway Aid: check numbers 991 and 992 totaling $8,120.98.
T. Blomquist seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

K. Thomas moved to approve the February 5 ($19,157.47) and February 19 ($18,849.87) payroll registers.
T. Blomquist seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Zoning Ordinance/Chickens
Staff met again and the draft ordinance and application/site plan were presented.  Regulation of the R-A zone was removed from the draft ordinance since chickens are already allowed as a use by right.  Council needs to set the application and yearly inspections fees.  The original complaint was received in August and there has been no relief to date to the complainants.  The draft ordinance allows up to six chickens in the Village, Residential and Residential-One Family zones.  If more than six chickens are requested, a new application must be made that includes acknowledgement and approval signatures from all adjoining property owners.  Chickens must be kept within the rear envelope of the applicant’s property behind the applicant’s dwelling and not in any front or side yards.  If Council moves forward and adopts this ordinance, the property that is in violation would need to be brought into compliance.  The keeping of rabbits and bee hives was discussed that are also at the rear property line along with the chicken coop at the property in violation of the Zoning Ordinance for having chickens in the R-O zone.  Both could be considered under the nuisance ordinance and would go before the District Magistrate.
K. Thomas moved to hold the draft ordinance and to enforce the violations as a nuisance.  There was no second and discussion continued.  
T. Blomquist moved that Council move forward with fine-tuning the draft ordinance for next month’s meeting.
K. Thomas seconded.  Roll call vote: 
Arbogast

no







Blomquist

yes







Gillispie

yes







Nadobny

no







Thomas

no







Weaver

yes







Beran


yes

The draft ordinance will go back to Staff for the April 9 meeting.  Keith Hunnings was asked to contact the property owners who are in violation and let them know the vote was close as to whether to proceed to allow chickens in their zone and that they should consider moving the poultry, small animals and bees closer to their home to decrease impact on adjoining properties.  Sol. Rehmeyer stated the Zoning Ordinance identifies that chickens are allowed as a use by right only in the R-A zone and that Keith interpreted the Zoning Ordinance correctly that chickens are not allowed in the R-O zone.

Codes Enforcement
The report for February was received.

Southern Regional Police Department 
Council is invited to attend the next Intergovernmental Agreement Committee meeting on March 19 at 6:00 p.m. in New Freedom and the all are invited to the April 2 meeting (7:00 p.m.) that will take place here.  B. Sweitzer reported the supplier for the camera that will be placed at the Market Square intersection was on site and that Grace Electrical will be doing the electrical work.  This will be paid from donations received over the years.  It should be clarified that the owner of the business where the recorder will be will not have access to the camera or data. 
EMA Report
Stan Walters reported that SCEMA received a grant in the amount of $750.00 for purchase of a lap top and printer.

Mayor Sharkey left the meeting.

Water & Sewer 
Woodlyn Well SRBC Permit
The Susquehanna River Basin Commission has all of the current data in intervals that it requested.  Our hydrogeologist met with Supt. Sweitzer on March 7 to discuss the adjacent wetlands.

2024 Water Project
Doli Construction will meet tomorrow to discuss the $900,000 project.  The contract is for labor only to install the new water main on West Railroad Avenue, Charles Street, East Forrest Avenue and West Forrest Avenue.  The water pipe and fittings purchased from another supplier is on hand.
Antenna Tower Woodland Drive
The radio tower at the Woodland water tank was destroyed by the August 7 storm.  A soil testing company was contracted to test the site for soil stability for proper tower installation.  We are waiting for a price on the tower installation to determine if we can get three quotes or bid.
EDU Summary

An updated EDU count was done recently that shows the Borough would have a deficit of 13 EDUs at total buildout.
Letter from Shrewsbury Township
Shrewsbury Township made a request that the 19 Borough EDUs that the Grace Fellowship Church sold back to the Borough, that were obtained through a lawsuit by the former owner of the property, be transferred to the Municipal Authority for distribution to four projects in the Township that are almost shovel ready.

K. Thomas moved to reject Shrewsbury Township’s request per its letter dated March 1, 2024 requesting 19 EDUs to be transferred to the Municipal Authority since the Borough’s EDUs are showing a negative number taking into account future needs.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor with Terry Blomquist, Chair of the Municipal Authority, abstaining.
Public Roads & Lighting 
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance 
Financial Summary for year 2023
K. Thomas prepared a summary of the financial condition of the Borough at the end of year 2023 which was favorable due to deferral of the sidewalk and water and roads projects with lower sewer capital spending contribution.
Sidewalk Grant
The grants have not been awarded yet.
ENGINEER’S REPORT

SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Heathcote Glen II, Phase III

Sol. Rehmeyer is waiting on an updated drawing showing the proposed new location of the water line from Phil Robinson.
Handy Dandy Dumpster
A check was received for the total amount due.

95 East Forrest Avenue
The Developer continues to communicate with Autozone, which is seeking to understand better the future implications for the site that may arise from or relate to its location in the Shrewsbury Borough Wellhead Protection Area.

Railroad Borough
Sol. Rehmeyer’s office is finalizing the draft agreement to provide public works services for Railroad Borough.  We are waiting for insurance coverage information from Railroad Borough.

Grease Trap Ordinance
The amended and restated Grease Trap Ordinance was provided last month for review.

T. Blomquist moved that Sol. Rehmeyer be authorized to advertise the Ordinance for adoption.

K. Gillispie seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

American Rescue Plan Act
The annual ARPA reporting requirement will continue until 2027.  The next reporting opens April 1 and closes on April 30.

Statement of Financial Interests Deadline
The deadline for filing is May 1.
Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel 
Secretary's Report 
The next meeting of the York County Boroughs Association will be on March 28.
York Adams Tax Bureau 
The next meeting will be in April.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

OTHER BUSINESS
Hometown Heroes Project
Mayor Sharkey had proposed that the Borough pay for past Council Presidents to be honored as Hometown Heroes and/or for a family who may not have the funds to participate.

K. Thomas moved to approve an amount up to $1,000.00 to support the Hometown Heroes project.

K. Gillispie seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

NEW BUSINESS
Tree Lighting Date
It would suit the Jazz Band better on December 8 which only leaves a little over two weeks for the tree to be kept lit.  The Secretary contacted the Director today to see if the Band could participate in the Tree Lighting on December 1.

Shade Tree Commission
The Borough has an Ordinance from 1980 that established a Shade Tree Commission and there is a gentleman who expressed interest in the Commission as he may have some others interested and has some projects in mind.

COMMUNICATIONS

K. Thomas stated a compliment was received by email about the good and thorough job the Public Works Department did on a recent project.
F. Arbogast thanked Council for the fruit basket he received after his recent surgery.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
None needed.

ADJOURNMENT
 T. Nadobny moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:51 p.m.

 M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
